March 17, 2009 

Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe
PO Box 2576
South Lake Tahoe, CA 96158
  
FOIA Officer
USDA Forest Service, FOIA Liaison 
1400 Independence Avenue, SW 
Mail Stop:  1143
Washington, DC 20250-1143

Dear FOIA Officer: 

Under the Freedom of Information Act, I am requesting access to radon mitigation records relating to the testing and the mitigating of the Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit Supervisor's Building in South Lake Tahoe, California, and the other buildings owned or leased by the U.S. Forest Service in the Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit. Along with the records of testing and mitigating, these are the specific questions I am seeking answers to:

1.  Who were the designers, architects and builders of the Supervisor's building?  How could the building have been designed without regard for radon, in a high radon area that the State of California has known since 1989 as "the highest radon region in the state (the Sierra Nevada) with 11% to 45% of the homes having elevated radon." (California Public Health Dept Statewide radon study of 1989).
2.  How was it that no radon tests were made in the building for years until an employee happened to test his/her workspace?  All Federal buildings are mandated to test for radon in high radon areas based on the Indoor Radon Abatement Act of 1988. 
3.  What were the actual test results in the building, room by room, and what are they now that mitigation efforts have started?
4.  Did the crawlspace depressurization bring down the radon readings?  If so, why are the heating and cooling air circulation floor vents in the lobby area are still sealed with plastic?
5.  Were radon tests performed in the other U.S. Forest Service owned and leased buildings in the Tahoe Area Management Unit?  What were the results of those tests and what process is in place to fix the ones that were over the EPA action limit?  This is important, and I asked it in my last letter, yet the Public Affairs Officer did not answer it (see her letter below).
6.  And finally, what can we learn from this process to assist other government and commercial buildings in the area to avoid health risks to their employees and customers and to save others like myself from having to spend over a year dragging this information out of the responsible parties?

I am a radon mitigation consultant certified through the National Environmental Health Association Radon Proficiency Program, and through the California Department of Public Health Radon Program, NRPP ID # 104717RMT.  I operate a small radon consulting business in South Lake Tahoe called Radon At Tahoe.  The web site is http://www.RadonAtTahoe.com.  My inquiry here is less about the specifics of which type of radon mitigation would be appropriate for this application, as I have not been invited to review the records or tour the facility.  I do, however, have some questions on the data that was provided to me by the Forest Service personnel who did the mitigation.  But the main reason for this FOIA request is to get answers to questions any educated and concerned citizen would have of a Federal agencies acting as though they were above the law in withholding facts of a health and safety problem from the general public.  You do not need to be a certified radon mitigator to expect a straight answer on how a Federal and very public building is being fixed once a dangerous health condition is discovered.  Radon, remember, is the second leading cause of lung cancer behind cigarette smoke, and we banned smoking from Federal and public buildings years ago.  And the radon readings in this building were high.  The U.S. Surgeon General and the U.S. EPA recommend fixing a building if it has a reading of greater than 4 pCi/L.  The reports I saw on this building showed readings in excess of 20 pCi/L with 60 pCi/l in the crawl space, which vents to the main lobby.  This is not trivial problem and should neither be handled by untrained personnel nor should it be swept under the carpet because it is difficult to talk about.  I should not have to tell you that the mismanagement of an issue like this could lead to liability and law suits should someone happen to get sick.  This is a time to play by the books.

If there are any fees charged for searching or copying the records, please let me know before you fill my request.  My request for a meeting of the stakeholders still stands and might answer all of my questions, if the stakeholders agree to be more forthcoming than they have been over the past year of written and email requests.   If you deny any part of this request, please cite each specific reason that you think justifies your refusal to release the information. 

Please notify me of appeal procedures available under the law. If you have any questions processing this request, you may contact me at the following telephone number 530-577-7293.  For your further information, I have attached to this letter the running conversation I have had with various personnel in the U.S. Forest Service regarding radon.  This dialog only goes back to November, 2008.  I started my inquire in the Spring of 2008.  

Sincerely,


Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe
http://www.RadonAtTahoe.com

Running dialog:
3/17/09
Cheva,
I understand the Forest Service not wanting to discuss radon further.  But it is probably not because you have been thorough or have spent too much of your time answering my questions.  I think the way radon has been handled is embarrassing and could be a liability if someone were to get sick or sue.  What puzzles me is the attitude that the Forest Service has all the answers and is above bringing in experts to help or even to discuss the issues.  I doubt that Katie Kuchenbecker is NEHA certified in radon mitigation or testing, I know she is not certified in California to perform radon services.  I question some of the statements she made from her letter regarding the testing and mitigating of the Supervisor's Building:

 "After researching radon mitigation, we developed a plan following EPA’s recommendations from such publications as “Consumer’s Guide to Radon Reduction” and ASTM:  Standard Practice for Installing Radon Mitigation Systems in Existing Low-Rise Residential Buildings."

Both guides deal with "low-rise" residential construction, neither of which describes the multi-story, commercial Supervisor's Building.

"We chose to use crawlspace depressurization, in which we installed a radon fan on the east side of the building following the guidelines set by ASTM.

ASTM and EPA both usually recommend submembrane depressurization first, not crawlspace depressurization.  

"We are continuing to monitor our results and if we don’t see adequate results within a few weeks we will alter our system by isolating the target area even more or installing a submembrane layer in the target area."

One of my questions, if we had the meeting I requested, is why you did not do submembrane depressurization in the first place, since it is usually the first recommended mitigation procedure?   I do not presume to have an opinion on mitigating your building as I have never had the opportunity to examine the property.

So when you say that you "...have invested significant time already in answering your questions" I have to say that your answers barely scratch the surface, yet they raised more questions than they answered.  And believe me, if you want to compare time spent, every answer I received from your office, regardless of how terse, off-putting, or of questionable merit, only came after multiple emails, phone calls, and/or personal appearances at your offices.

So let's be straight with each other.  There is a radon story here even though you may not want to talk about it.  It's even your right not to bring in a certified radon mitigator with opinions on how to fix it.   But what you are not able to do, is to keep the facts to your self.  None of the questions I am asking have been answered, though you are of the opinion that you have spent an inordinate amount of time answering them.  So, to get the answers you refuse to release to me, I am filing today under the Freedom of Information Act, through the link on your web site.  I am after these facts:

1.  Who were the designers, architects and builders?  How could the building have been designed without regard for radon, in a high radon area that the State of California has known since 1989 as "the highest radon region in the state (the Sierra Nevada) with 11% to 45% of the homes having elevated radon." (California Public Health Dept Statewide radon study of 1989).
2.  How was it that no radon tests were made for years until an employee happened to test his/her workspace?  All Federal buildings are mandated to test for radon in high radon areas based on the Indoor Radon Abatement Act of 1988. 
3.  What were the actual tests results in the building, room by room, and what are they now that mitigation efforts have started?
4.  Did the crawlspace depressurization work?  I notice the vents in the lobby area are still sealed with plastic.
5.  Were radon tests performed in the other U.S. Forest Service owned and leased buildings and out-buildings in the Tahoe Area Management Unit?  What were the results of those tests and what process is in place to fix the ones that were over the EPA action limit?  This is important, and I asked it in my last letter, yet you did not answer it.
6.  And finally, what can we learn from this process to assist other government and commercial buildings in the area to avoid health risks to their employees and customers and to save others like myself from having to spend over a year dragging this information out of the responsible parties?

If you would like to share the answers to these questions with me I would rather hear it from you directly than through the FOIA process.

Sincerely,
Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe
http://www.RadonAtTahoe.com
530-577-7293


Cheva Heck wrote: 
Good afternoon, Mr. Miner: 

I apologize, but I am currently not able to organize the meeting you request. As I have mentioned previously, our engineering department is short-staffed and has a very high workload, and, as I am sure you can imagine, the same is true of our Forest Supervisor and her deputy. Looking at the email chain you forwarded and from my personal knowledge of your discussions with LTBMU staff over the last several months, I believe we have invested significant time already in answering your questions. In particular, Katie Kuchenbecker in her email to you prior to her departure described our testing methods, indicated where in the building we were finding higher readings and outlined our mitigation method and how we developed it.   As she noted, our engineering staff used widely available publications to develop mitigation measures, which continue to be effective. 

You raise one new question in your email below -- whether radon was planned for in the design criteria for this building -- the answer is no, it was not. 

I apologize for not being able to offer further assistance right now. Hopefully, the information we already have provided will be of help. 

Sincerely, 

Cheva Heck 
Public Affairs Officer 
Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit 
U.S. Forest Service 
35 College Drive 
South Lake Tahoe, CA 96150 
(530) 543-2608 



	Jeff Miner <jeffminer@etahoe.com> 

03/16/2009 01:08 PM 

Please respond to
jeffminer@etahoe.com 


	To 

Cheva Heck <check@fs.fed.us> 

cc 

Terri Marceron <tmarceron@fs.fed.us>, Rich Kraushaar <rkraushaar@fs.fed.us>, Mike Gabor <mgabor@fs.fed.us> 

Subject 

[Fwd: Re: Radon follow up] 







Cheva,
As Public Affairs Officer, can you please help facilitate a meeting between myself, Mike Gabor Forest Engineer, Rich Kraushaar, Safety Officer and a representative from the the Forest Supervisor, Terri, Marceron's office to discuss the history and current state of mitigating radon in the U.S. Forest Service Supervisor's Building in South Lake Tahoe.  Below is part of the running dialog I have had with Mike Gabor in my unsuccessful attempt to set up such a meeting over the last 5 months.   

You may be aware aware that radon is the second leading cause of lung cancer behind cigarette smoke, and is classified as a class I carcinogen by the U.S. Surgeon General;  that Lake Tahoe is a particularly high radon area with over 50% of the houses in South Lake Tahoe over the EPA action level of 4 pCi/L; that elevated levels of radon were found in the Supervisor's Building over a year ago; and that Katie Kuchenbecker, a Facilities Engineer, was called in to help with the mitigation process.  Her description of the work she and Mike started is also below.    Radon At Tahoe is attempting to help other government and other large office buildings in the Lake Tahoe Basin deal with elevated radon, and would like to understand the details of how the U.S. Forest Service handled the problem.  We are also interested in understanding how the Forest Service works with internal and external radon support services.  Specifically I am looking for the following:

1.  The design criteria used by the builders and architects.  Was radon planned for?
2.  The detection and mitigation process used by the Forest Service.  
3.  The results of testing in other Forest Service buildings in the Tahoe Basin Management area and what the plan might be to mitigate those.  
4.  Any information on radon levels and mitigation techniques that might be useful in helping other government agencies avoid a radon problem.

I understand that this information is of public record and available through the Freedom of Information Act as shown on the Forest Service web page.   A meeting of the stakeholders would be easier and would avoid having to file an FOIA request.  Can you help?

Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe 
http://www.RadonAtTahoe.com 
530-577-7293 


-------- Original Message -------- 

	Subject: 
	Re: Radon follow up 

	Date: 
	Mon, 16 Mar 2009 10:40:24 -0700 

	From: 
	Michael Gabor <mgabor@fs.fed.us> 

	To: 
	jeffminer@etahoe.com 

	CC: 
	Eli Ilano <eilano@fs.fed.us> 






Hi Jeff, 
I do not have any methods identified at this time. I will let you know when we get more information. 

Mike Gabor
Forest Engineer
Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit
(530)543-2642 

	Jeff Miner <jeffminer@etahoe.com> 
03/15/2009 06:14 PM 

Please respond to 
jeffminer@etahoe.com 

	To 

Michael Gabor <mgabor@fs.fed.us> 
cc 

Eli Ilano <eilano@fs.fed.us> 
Subject 

Re: Radon follow up 








Hi Mike,
Thanks for the response.  I would prefer that we would actually meet so that I could better understand the methods you are pursuing.  Any chance we could set up a meeting at your convenience?

Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe
530-577-7293

Michael Gabor wrote: 

Jeff we are still in the process of mitigating the radon in our supervisor's office. Levels have dropped to below 4pCi/L where testing has been done. These areas were previously higher than 4pCi/L. Our plans are to further quantify the problem and to continue to develop and implement mitigation. 

Mike Gabor
Forest Engineer
Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit
(530)543-2642 

	Jeff Miner <jeffminer@etahoe.com> 
03/03/2009 09:40 AM 

Please respond to 
jeffminer@etahoe.com 

	To 

Michael Gabor <mgabor@fs.fed.us> 
cc 

Norma Santiago Board of Supervisors District 5 <bosfive@co.el-dorado.ca.us> , David Jinkens <djinkens@ci.south-lake-tahoe.ca.us> 
Subject 

Radon follow up 









Hi Mike
I would like to meet with you at your convenience to go over the Forest Service approach and results of your radon mitigation efforts last year.  I am trying to work with other government agencies (El Dorado County and the City of South Lake Tahoe) to test their buildings and would like to understand your experience in order to help in that process.  I know in the past you have been too busy to meet with me.  I hope there will be some time in your schedule this winter for us to get together. 
Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe
530-577-7293

Katrina R Kuchenbecker wrote: 





Mr. Miner, 
     This email is in response to your emails to Mike Gabor and myself.  I am sorry I am short on time my last few days here and will not be able to meet for lunch.           
To give you more information on our radon testing and mitigation:  we first officially began testing radon around January of 2008, due to increased awareness of the potential for the presence of radon in structures in the Lake Tahoe Basin.  We tested each room of the building on both floors and the crawlspace.  Rooms that tested high, above or around the EPA action level of 4.0 pCi/L, were tested a second time.  We have continued to monitor two specific areas, one area is an office that is occupied most of the day and the other is in the uninhabited crawlspace on the east side of the building.  We are using continuous electronic testing devices.  Test results have shown that the building’s west lower level readings are substantially higher than the east side and the upper level.  Readings on the west side of the building were found to be high in rooms with crawlspace hatch doors and one’s with multiple openings to the crawlspace like the main lobby which has open vents that allow air to pass from the crawlspace to the main floor and visa versa.  Steps were taken to minimize these openings to prevent air from passing into the main floor from the crawlspace.   
     After researching radon mitigation, we developed a plan following EPA’s recommendations from such publications as “Consumer’s Guide to Radon Reduction” and ASTM:  Standard Practice for Installing Radon Mitigation Systems in Existing Low-Rise Residential Buildings. We chose to use crawlspace depressurization, in which we installed a radon fan on the east side of the building following the guidelines set by ASTM.  Our target area is approximately 4000 square feet.  With our system in place only a couple weeks we are seeing small improvements.  Our radon levels tend to fluctuate with climate and as you know this is not an exact science.  We are continuing to monitor our results and if we don’t see adequate results within a few weeks we will alter our system by isolating the target area even more or installing a submembrane layer in the target area. 

I hope this gives you the information that you are looking for.  Our system has only been in place for a short time and we still adjusting it to get our desired results.   

********************************
Katie Kuchenbecker
Facilities Engineer (Detail)
Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit
krkuchenbecker@fs.fed.us 
Office: 530.543.2620
fax: 530.573.2693
******************************** 
Disclaimer:  The opinions, information, attachments, and facts in this e-mail are intended only for the individual(s) to whom it is addressed.  Its content (including attachments) may contain confidential and/or privileged information.  If you are not an intended recipient you must not use, disclose, disseminate, copy, or print its contents. The above correspondence shall be considered as DRAFT documentation until declared final by the author. 

----- Forwarded by Katrina R Kuchenbecker/R6/USDAFS on 11/12/2008 03:03 PM ----- 

	Michael Gabor/R5/USDAFS 

11/07/2008 01:23 PM 
	To 

Katrina R Kuchenbecker/R6/USDAFS@FSNOTES 

cc 

Subject 

Fw: Information on USFS radon project 









Mike Gabor
Forest Engineer
Lake Tahoe Basin Management Unit
(530)543-2642 
----- Forwarded by Michael Gabor/R5/USDAFS on 11/07/2008 01:23 PM ----- 

	Jeff Miner <jeffminer@etahoe.com> 
11/07/2008 12:11 PM 

Please respond to 
jeffminer@etahoe.com 

	To 

Mike Gabor <mgabor@fs.fed.us> 
cc 

Subject 

Information on USFS radon project 










Hi Mike,
What is the best way that a citizen can find out the full radon story on 
the USFS Supervisor's Building in South Lake Tahoe?  I know there is the 
Freedom of Information Act, but I don't know how to access it.  Is there 
a better way for me to find out what happened:  how it was discovered, 
how it was fixed, how the building was designed, and the process you 
went through?  In other words, can I just ask, or do I have to go 
through an official request?  I am trying to get other federal, state 
and local government agencies to test for radon and your case is the 
only large scale office building that had a problem and fixed it that I 
know of.  I would like to use your experience to help others do the 
same.  Any help from your office?

Jeff Miner
Radon At Tahoe 
http://www.RadonAtTahoe.com 
530-577-7293
